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15 December 2010 

 

 
The Hon Kevin Rudd MP 
Minister for Foreign Affairs and Trade 
Parliament House 
Canberra ACT 2600 
 

 

 

 

Dear Minister Rudd 

 

RE: Australia’s support for a 10 year deferment on the Mekong mainstream dams  
 

I write to request that the Australian Government joins the United States Government, the 
World Bank and other key donors in supporting a 10 year deferment of new dam 
construction on the lower mainstream of the Mekong River.  The reasons for this request are 
outlined below, with more background provided in the attached document.  
 
Currently 11 new dams are being considered for the lower Mekong mainstream.  
 
The first of these – Xayaburi –  was tabled before the Mekong River Commission by the Lao 
Government in September 2010, thereby triggering the formal Procedures for Notification, 
Prior Consultation and Agreement (PNPCA).  The PNPCA requires formal negotiations 
across riparian member states for any mainstream development.  The Australian 
Government has provided funding to the MRC for these procedures, which should be 
completed within a 6 month period – that is, by March 2011.  To date, no information on the 
PNPCA for Xavaburi Dam has been publicly released. Of particular concern is the absence 
of published environmental and social impact reports. The lack of transparency undermines 
confidence in the PNPCA process.  
 
A Strategic Environmental Assessment (SEA) carried out for Mekong River Commission by 
the Australian International Centre for Environmental Management was released in October 
2010.  Based on a comprehensive study of the environmental and social impact of new 
dams on the Lower Mekong Basin, the SEA recommended a 10 year pause on construction 
decisions.  It concluded that new mainstream dams would have immitigable impacts on the 
river, its eco-systems and its peoples, adversely affecting the livelihoods of 2.1 million 
people in riparian communities.  
 
Australia is an important donor to the governments of the Mekong region and to the Mekong 
River Commission, and has been doing important work on these issues in the region. Other 
key actors, including the United States Government and the World Bank, have publicly 
supported the SEA recommendations. 
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Accordingly, Oxfam urges you to: 

• support in public and through Australian diplomatic activities the recommendations 
from the Mekong River Commission’s Strategic Environmental Assessment (SEA) for 
a ten year deferment of decisions on mainstream dams;  

• work with the member Governments of the Mekong River Comission to ensure that 
the PNCPA for the Xayaburi dam is both comprehensive and transparent; and 

• promote the SEA recommendations for work on a new approach to development of 
the Mekong that would protect eco-systems, livelihoods and food security. 

 

I would be happy to discuss these issues or to provide further information should you need it.  

 

 

Yours sincerely 

 
Andrew Hewett 
Executive Director 
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18 March 2011 

 

The Hon Kevin Rudd MP, 

Minister for Foreign Affairs  

PO Box 622 

House of Representatives 

Parliament House 

Canberra ACT 2600 

 

Further Australian Government statement urgently needed on the proposed Xayaburi Dam in Laos  

Dear Minister,  

 

We, the undersigned organisations and individuals, are deeply concerned about imminent plans to dam the 

mainstream of the Mekong River in Laos.  

 

We would like to express our appreciation of the leadership role which the Australian Government played in drafting 

and delivering a strong and clear statement by donors to the Mekong River Commission (MRC) at the 17th Meeting of 

the MRC Council in January.  

 

We note the very sensitive political environment in which these issues are playing out, and appreciate that strident 

intervention by donors at this point could well be misinterpreted. We believe the January statement sent the right 

messages about evaluating dam impacts, considering alternatives, utilising the recommendations of the Strategic 

Environmental Assessment of Hydropower on the Mekong Mainstream, and the need for a transparent and rigorous 

Procedures for Notification, Prior Consultation and Agreement (PNPCA process for the Xayaburi Dam. 

Since the delivery of that statement, there have been four significant developments. 

1. The consultation phase of the PNPCA has drawn to a close without having heeded the recommendations of MRC 

donors or the demands of civil society throughout the Mekong region. In particular we note that: 

 there was no disclosure of the Xayaburi Dam Environmental Impact Assessment, so the “public 

consultations” were held in the absence of the key project documentation 

 there was no consultation meeting in Laos 

 there was no extension of the consultation process despite the information above not being disclosed.  

We believe that this now represents a grievous failure of process in the PNPCA. 

2. It has become clear through the PNPCA meetings that did take place in Vietnam, Thailand, and Cambodia, that 

there is a consistent and strongly expressed view across the region that there has not been enough study of the 

Xayaburi Dam impacts to proceed responsibly. It still remains to be seen whether the National Mekong Committees 

of those countries can faithfully represent the sentiments of these meetings to the Joint Committee (JC) of the MRC 

through the respective Joint Committee members. 
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3. We also note with concern a recent statement by the Government of Laos seeking to distance the PNPCA from its 

own decision making process. The effect of such a statement given at such a moment has only served to further 

weaken confidence in the PNPCA. 

 

4. On 23 February 2011 there was an earthquake measuring 4.6 on the Richter scale in the vicinity of the proposed 

Xayaburi Dam. It now appears that the region of the proposed dam straddles an active fault line, graphically 

highlighting the inadequacy of the information that has been released about the dam, and raising further serious 

doubts about the quality of the studies that have been done. We have also since learnt that the Environmental 

Impact Assessment (that was never released) only dealt with impacts 10km downstream of the dam; hence, the 

failure to consult further within Laos effectively disenfranchised those who could be expected to bear the most 

immediate downstream impacts. 

The PNPCA has already failed in the areas of prior consultation and transparency, there are grave doubts about the 

underlying science, and the overall relevance of the PNPCA to the final decision has been seriously undermined. 

We believe that this is a critical time for the Mekong River and its people, and a critical time for the future credibility 

and viability of the MRC. This application of the PNPCA is a test case of the MRC’s ability to facilitate ‘informed 

deliberations’ that support the Australian Government’s intention to promote ‘the effective use of the Mekong’s 

water resources to alleviate poverty and achieve sustainable development.’1 

As such, we urge that: 

 as a funder of the PNPCA, the Australian Government send a strong signal to the MRC Secretariat and Joint 

Committee that it sees the Xayaburi process as a test case of the ability of PNPCA to achieve meaningful 

prior consultation the outcome of which reflects the concerns, science and preferences that emerged from 

the process; 

 the Australian Government once again provides a leadership role amongst MRC donors, to make a collective 

representation to Mekong Governments through the Mekong Council, re-iterating the recommendations 

made in the Joint Development Partner Statement, namely: responding to the recommendations of the 

Strategic Environmental Assessment, requesting a delay in the process, disclosing key project documents, 

and considering alternatives to the dams; 

 the Australian Government and other MRC donors strongly indicate to Mekong Governments through the 

Mekong Council that failure to fulfill basic international standards of consultation or to take account of the 

available science and of the views and preferences of the wider Basin stakeholders by the Xayaburi PNPCA 

potentially jeopardises continued support for this and related work by the MRC; 

 

Once again we thank you for the leadership adopted by Australia at this critical time for the Mekong.  

While the sensitivities are well recognised, we feel that donors like Australia, can play a constructive role to support 

the science, the officials and the communities and citizens of the region who will bear the brunt of the decisions; and 

whose concerns remain under-represented in deliberations and decision making. The important political leverage 

available to Australia and other donor country Governments can contribute towards consistency and effectiveness in 

governance processes through the MRC and in the region; consistent with Australia’s ODA programs.  

Making another public statement of concern prior to the Preparatory Meeting of the Joint Committee on 22 March 

would continue the important work to date.       

 

Yours Sincerely  

                                                   

1 AusAID Mekong Water Resources Program – Delivery Strategy 2009-2012, p.7. 
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Gary Lee 

Director (Campaigns) 

gary@aidwatch.org.au 

 

Julia Newton-Howes 

Chief Executive 

julia.newton-howes@careaustralia.org.au 

 

 

Chana Maung 

South East Asia Office Director 

chana@earthrights.org 

 

Jo Brennan  

Chief Executive Officer 

jbrennan@habitat.org.au 

  

 

 

 

 

Anne-Sophie Gindoz 

Country Programme Director 

annesophie.gindroz@helvetas.org  

 

 

Andrew Hewett 

Executive Director 

andrewh@oxfam.org.au  

 

 

Jonathon Crawford 

Director 

manna-gum@optusnet.com.au 

 

 

Glenn Arundell 

President 

projectvietnam@hotmail.com

 

Ian Wishart 

Chief Executive Officer 

ian.wishart@plan.org.au 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

                     

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

  

 

 

 

Peter Jennings 

Executive Officer 

mhilton@apheda.org.au 
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Jackie Perkins 

Executive Administrator 

administration@qsa.org.au 

 

 

Professor Philip Hirsch 

Professor of Human Geography and 

Director, Australian Mekong Resource 

Centre 

University of Sydney 

 

Angela H. Arthington  

Professor 

Australian Rivers Institute 

Faculty of Environmental Science 

Griffith University 

 

Dr Fiona Miller 

Department of Resource Management 

and Geography 

University of Melbourne 

 

Richard Kingsford 

Professor of Environmental Science 

Director of the Australian Wetlands 

and Rivers Centre,School of Biological, 

Earth and Environmental Sciences 

University of New South Wales Sydney  

 

 

Graham Tardiff 

Director, Policy and Programs 

graham.tardif@worldvision.com.au  

 

Dr Bruce Missingham 

International WaterCentre, Brisbane & 

Monash University 

b.missingham@watercentre.org  

 

Dr Mark Zirnsak 

Director Justice & International Mission 

Mark.Zirnsak@victas.uca.org.au  

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

           

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

  

 

  

 

 

 

 

 

  

Viv Benjamin 

National Advocacy Coordinator 

viv.benjamin@tear.org.au 
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